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Letters to the Editor

Dear Editor, 

Even though walking is now my main means of mobility (with guide dog or white cane), I have always been a keen walker. Like most blind/vision impaired people, I have ongoing concerns about the unsafe conditions of our footpaths, clutter and obstacles on pavements, vehicles parked where they should not be, overhanging trees/branches etc.

Late last year, I had a fall while walking to work due to a Telstra cover on a footpath being much higher than the surrounding footpath. This fall resulted in me being off work for some weeks.  

As a result of this fall, I found out that the Council has a 'blanket' exemption granted by the High Court freeing them of liability from damages caused by accidents on footpaths, as it is deemed impossible for them to physically check each footpath everyday. The Council has been very supportive of me throughout the whole recovery process and this hazard was repaired the next day. But it is a bit like shutting the stable door...

My local Council kept in touch with me to see how I was going. They said they would try to recoup expenses for me but I did not follow this through as I only had a couple of hundred dollars extra. 

As a result of this, I believe it is important for us to be very proactive in reporting any issues we encounter on our travels on footpaths. Councils cannot know about these problems if no one reports them.

As we get older we do take longer to heal and this seems to have been a long, slow process. Unfortunately, as we are blind, we are more susceptible to falls. I also feel it is really important for every woman to have her bone density checked and doubly so for blind people because of this increased risk of falls.

Keep well and safe walking! Joan Richardson

Dear Editor,  

I am just writing to say goodbye to two invaluable staff members of BCA who are leaving to go on to different things, Faye and Jody. 

Both ladies have, in their own different ways, given a lot to BCA and us as members.  Faye is a walking filing system and knows the answer to most if not all questions I have ever needed answering. Jody has a brilliant legal mind and is clear and concise in her decisions.  If a complaint is lodged, she carries it through with complete objectivity and professionalism. Her manner to me as a member has always been pleasant and polite. I wish them both well in the future and I hope the Board and other members appreciate the value we are losing. They will leave big shoes to fill. 

Lisa Hayes

From the President
By Cheryl Pascual 
When I took on the role of President of Blind Citizens Australia, I was very much aware of the responsibility that comes with leadership. Never was I prepared for the heartache that comes with the aftermath of natural disasters. 

Since my last report to you in the December 2010 edition of Blind Citizens News, much of Australia has experienced the mighty power of Mother Nature. From the floods and cyclones in Queensland and Victoria, bushfires in Western Australia and heavy rain storms in South Australia and New South Wales, many of us have endured much. 

For those affected by Australia’s extreme weather events, I sincerely hope that you have sufficiently recovered. If you have not already done so, please share with your fellow branch members or our national office any suggestions as to how local and federal authorities could better communicate emergency warnings and announcements in order to meet the information needs of people who are blind or vision impaired. 

Earlier this year, the Board held a strategic planning workshop to commence the process of developing our 2012/15 Strategic Plan. As a part of the process, we asked members and staff to complete a brief questionnaire regarding your suggestions for our future priorities.  

There were some strong and consistent themes from the feedback received so far. This includes training and resources being made available to members about self advocacy, resources to assist branches to operate effectively, more advocacy at a systemic level regarding access to the built environment and public transport (more audible announcements, large print, Braille and raised tactile signage), accessible information systems (touch screen technologies and self service checkouts at supermarkets), and the ever present matter of meaningful and appropriate employment and education.  

Member and staff feedback also recognised the significant need for more funding in order to enable us to be a strong, independent representative voice. Ideally BCA would have an office in each state and territory so that we can better meet the local advocacy and information needs of our members.   

During the workshop, the Board determined that we need to more extensively consult with our members, and people who are blind or vision impaired who do not engage with BCA, so that we can gain a deeper understanding of the issues facing people who are blind or vision impaired. We also want to determine what is the best way to better communicate with our members. Is it time for us to start using social media? And if so, how do we ensure that we maintain communication with the many people who are blind or vision impaired who do not access information technologies? 

Our planning also took into account the future landscape of disability services funding. The Federal Government has commissioned an extensive inquiry into the establishment of a national lifelong care and support scheme, otherwise known as the National Disability Insurance Scheme (NDIS). If implemented, this scheme will completely change the way disability services are funded in Australia. 

In light of these factors, the Board decided that we will conduct a broader consultation over the remainder of this year to ensure that we are best positioning ourselves to empower our members through advocacy, information provision, peer support and consultation with governments and the broader community. 

We will utilise some of our unspent staff salaries to engage a consultant to assist us with the consultation with our members, and other people who are blind or vision impaired and their families and networks. 

You may be aware that our National Advocacy Officer, Jody Holdback, left BCA in May. The National Advocacy Officer position will remain vacant until we have completed our consultations. We may need to adjust the way we operate and so we have decided that it is best not to fill the position for the moment. 

In May we farewelled Jody Holdback and Faye Baxter, our Administration & Memberships Officer. Both Jody and Faye had been with BCA for three years. On behalf of the Board, I thank Jody and Faye for their time and hard work and wish them well in their respective endeavours. Jody is returning to full time study and Faye has taken up the role of Office Manager at the Victorian Department of Human Services in their Ballarat office. 

Our staff work very hard with very limited resources, and do a terrific job. As I write this message, we are currently recruiting for a new Administration Officer. We will be increasing the hours of the position to a full time role and will adjust the role accordingly.  

In closing, I thank members for your feedback regarding our strategic planning questionnaire. I welcome your ongoing feedback and look forward to leading you into the next exciting phase of BCA. If you have email access, please feel free to email me at president@bca.org.au or contact the national office and pass on your telephone number so I can return your call.

NPDC on the go

By Greg Madson, Chair, NPDC

On the go? You bet we have been! 
It has been a hectic start to the year for the National Policy and Development Council (NPDC) team. The Productivity Commission round of consultations  regarding a possible National Disability Insurance Scheme (NDIS) started months of information workshops,  forums, discussion papers, a jam of email list traffic and then the release of a draft report on what an NDIS might look like. 

Each of our NPDC team have been following the differing opinion, as those in the disability sector absorbed the seemingly endless stream of information and put forward their view on how an NDIS might affect them, or the people they represent. The information overload has pushed our team towards near consultation fatigue. I mean, the draft report alone was over 800 pages!  If brailed, you would have had to cart it around in a wheelbarrow. 
Jessica Zammit, our National Policy Officer, has written an article about the NDIS which is included in this edition of News.  

The NDIS, although important, did not take our entire focus; we have also been working on a review of the Disability Standards for Education 2005, formed under the Disability Discrimination Act. Jessica ran workshops regarding the Standards and how they might be improved, focusing on the experiences of students who are blind or vision impaired in education. Jessica also had the unenviable task of collating the feedback received via workshops and teleconferences and putting it into a draft submission that the NPDC could poke and prod. A separate submission was also made to the review of school funding. 

On the policy front, we have been working on a White Cane policy and a Shared Paths policy. The White Cane policy is a document, not so much for experienced white cane users, but more for those new to using a white cane, those who might soon be using a white cane, family and friends and those who design the built environment.  

The policy gives some insight into how a white cane is used, explains the different white canes, how a cane is used with other cues within the built environment and outlines some rights for people who use a white cane.

Recently, we have started development on a Shared Paths policy. The prevalence of paths allowing both pedestrians and cyclists to share the same space is on the increase across Australia, and this is creating some difficulties for our members.  Having a cyclist whiz past at 40km per hour, inches from your right ear, tends to leave you a little uneasy and concerned for your safety.   

Next on the NPDC agenda is developing a BCA Employment policy. Shortly, we will be asking for expressions of interest to join a working group which will guide the development of this policy. If you are interested in getting involved with the working group, please either contact Jessica Zammit or Greg Madson and let us know.

National Disability Insurance Scheme: An Update 
By Jessica Zammit, National Policy Officer

In 2010, the Australian Government charged the Productivity Commission (PC) with the task of investigating the development of a no fault, social insurance scheme that would cover all Australians in the event that they, or a family member, acquire a significant disability under the age of 65. 

The PC released their draft report in late February which recommended the development of a three tier NDIS model and the development of a National Injury Insurance Scheme (NIIS) which proposes to cover people who sustain catastrophic injuries. Tier 1 aims to minimise the impact of disability, maximise economic and social participation and increase community awareness which would be targeted to all Australians. Tier 2 aims to provide information and links to mainstream and community services and effective care and support options that people can access. Tier 3 is likely to be the most directly relevant to people who are blind or vision impaired and proposes funded individual support packages to 360,000 people who have a significant disability and disability related support needs. 

Proposed supports include aids and appliances, supports to access the community, respite, domestic and transport assistance, therapies, specialist employment services and assistance dogs. The PC has recommended an additional injection of $6.3 billion per year (in addition to current spending of $6.2 billion per year on government disability services) to best meet the support needs of people with disability long term.

The PC has also recommended that there should be a reform of funding arrangements of current disability services and the removal of block funding of disability service providers. This is in favour of individual support packages which can provide consumers with more choice about where to access disability services they need.

During March and April, BCA held 12 forums around Australia and 6 phone conferences, receiving feedback from 229 people. BCA also spoke with 126 people in the lead up to the forums to raise awareness about the proposed NDIS. This feedback, combined with input from our NPDC and Board, informed our submission.

Whilst we believe that the proposal takes a very important step in the right direction, BCA do not believe that this scheme, as currently proposed, will address the full range of support needs of people who are blind or vision impaired. In our submission, our members expressed concerns about the exclusivity of the proposal - people aged over 65 who acquire their disability after this age and individuals who are vision impaired may not only miss out on support through an NDIS, but may be subject to additional costs to access services. Many services are currently provided for free through blindness agencies which receive some government block funding.

BCA has recommended that
· Age related disabilities should be included within an NDIS

· People who lose their vision after the age of 65 should receive the same access to services and supports as people under that age

· The supports available must be tailored to the needs of people who are blind or vision impaired, with specific reference to adaptive technology and low tech aids

· The assessment process should focus on specific disability related needs, including episodic needs, and be undertaken by staff with demonstrated expertise with specific disabilities. The process should be transparent, minimise bureaucracy, be accessible and have a clear appeals process. 

· There should be a continuation of block funding to blindness specialist providers for core services, including but not limited to, orientation and mobility, training in adaptive equipment, orthoptists, occupational therapy and information access (for example, the provision of audio books and reading materials in accessible formats)

· All forms of income support, including DSP and DSP Blind, should remain independent of an NDIS and that enacting legislation for the establishment of an NDIS explicitly cite this.

BCA also made recommendations regarding the NIIS, advocacy in the future, the importance of well resourced information pathways and the need for assurances that those who fall outside the scheme will still have equivalent access to publicly funded care and support. Our submission is available at www.bca.org.au. Members can also call the National Office to request a copy in their preferred accessible format. 

The final report from the PC will be provided to the Australian Government on 31 July 2011 and will then be tabled for discussion in Parliament. BCA will continue to keep our members informed on the progress of this significant proposal.  

Senior Australian of the Year – Ron McCallum

Blind Citizens Australia congratulates BCA member Professor Ron McCallum AO for being awarded Senior Australian of the Year. 
Professor Ron McCallum is the first totally blind person to have been appointed to a full professorship in any field at any university in Australia or New Zealand. Ron is also Chair of 2RPH, a deputy chair of Vision Australia and in 2006, was awarded the designation of Officer in the Order of Australia for his services to tertiary education, industrial relations advice to governments, assistance to people who are vision impaired and for social justice. Ron was recently unanimously re-elected as Chair of the United Nations Committee on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities.
We are very excited that Ron will be presenting the keynote address at our upcoming Blind Citizens Australia National Convention being held in Adelaide in October. Congratulations!

Doing It For Ourselves – National Convention 2011
It’s hard to believe but the 2011 National Convention is almost upon us! The 2011 National Convention will be held at the Mercure Grosvenor, 125 North Terrace, Adelaide on the weekend of 15-16 October. The theme is “Doing it for ourselves: using self advocacy as a tool to increase our participation in the community” and will include sessions on choosing your career, home maintenance, diet, nutrition and fitness, getting enough sleep and an “Enough Rope” style interview panel. The keynote address will be presented by Professor Ron McCallum, Senior Australian of the Year. 

The convention will be preceded by an adaptive technology and services expo on 14 October. Convention registration is $185 for full attendance. The draft program and registration form are available on our website and will be sent out shortly to members with the notice of our Annual General Meeting. 
Parent News – now national!

Parent News is a publication aimed directly to parents who have a child who is blind or vision impaired and to parents who might be blind or vision impaired themselves. Professionals and people with an interest in vision impairment are also welcome to receive Parent News.  

Parent News aims to provide up to date information about comings and goings – be it on a political front, information about upcoming reviews of legislation or calls for public comment and submissions; the sharing of stories, strategies and tips by parents and people who are blind and stories about people and children who are getting on with life and making a difference in their own way.

Parent News is an existing publication which was previously Victorian focused. We decided that parents throughout Australia could benefit through the sharing of information and have created a nationally focused publication. Four editions will be released per year in January, April, July and October. 
We welcome contributions so let us know what you would like to read about or give us suggestions on items that should be included. Parent News is available in word format, standard or large print, text to audio format or Braille. To join our mailing list or to contribute an article, please contact the Editor, Jessica Zammit on 1800 033 660.
The January and May editions are up on our website so have a peek and let us know what you think! 
Media Access Update

Digital TV switchover & trial of accessible set top boxes
By Barry Chapman

Australia, as is much of the rest of the world, is currently in the process of switching from analogue to digital television.  Digital television provides many benefits to the consumer over analogue, including the availability of on-screen program guides and details about the program currently being watched. Unfortunately, for those of us who are blind or vision impaired, many of the additional benefits of digital television are inaccessible, but hopefully this is about to change. 

The switchover process in Australia is being implemented on a region by region basis, with much of regional South Australia and regional Victoria having completed the switch. 

To assist eligible households with the switchover, including recipients of the Disability Support Pension, the Government has implemented the Household Assistance Scheme (HAS) to provide and install digital set-top boxes.  During the switchover in regional Victoria, a trial of talking set-top boxes is being conducted as part of the HAS and a report evaluating the results of the trial is expected to be presented to the Government by the end of June. The trial is now closed.

A talking set-top box is just like a regular set top box, but it also has synthesised speech output which can be used to access on screen program guides and menu options, similar to a computer or mobile phone screen reader.  
Two different providers developed a limited quantity of prototype talking set-top boxes for the trial, Hills Industries Pty Ltd and Skybridge Australia (Bush). 

The Department of Broadband, Communications and the Digital Economy (DBCDE) conducted extensive consultation with industry and consumer groups representing the elderly and people with disability to determine the most appropriate specifications for these set-top boxes. The Department’s Consumer Expert Group, which consists of representatives from key blind and disability organisations, also guided this set-top box trial. Vision Australia and Blind Citizens Australia surveyed their clients/members who live in the regional Victoria switchover area to assess public interest in a talking set-top box. DBCDE also engaged independent bodies to conduct both technical and consumer testing.

Feedback is ongoing from those who have tested the boxes and has been very positive so it is hoped that the outcome of the trial will mean that such boxes will become a regular part of the Australian market. Hills and Skybridge Australia will consider the commercial availability of the talking set-top boxes post the outcomes of the trial. 

Regional Queensland is the next to switch over to digital television, with the switch over in Australia to be completed by the end of 2013.

ACAG Update

By Jessica Zammit

As many of you would recall, the Accessible Cinema Advisory Group (ACAG) was established in 2010 to improve access to cinema for people with a sensory impairment. Blind Citizens Australia is one of a number of disability sector stakeholders who are working with the Australian Human Rights Commission, FaHCSIA and cinema industry representatives to ensure more equitable access to cinema. 
As noted in our December edition, a landmark agreement was reached with the four major cinema chains to provide captioning and audio description on 242 screens around Australia by the end of 2014. This agreement and the subsequent roll-out plan involve the use of the newest digital cinema technology, which means that the Plan relies heavily on the progress that is made internationally in the following areas:
· Availability of cinema technology

· Importation and installation of new digital equipment

· Availability of movies that use the new accessible technology

· Finalisation of internationally agreed standards associated with production of Audio Description for movies using this new technology.

These complex issues, which extend beyond our borders, caused a delay in the rate of roll-out that the working group had anticipated would be achieved by December 2010 under the Plan. This delay was advised in a communiqué released by the cinema industry and disability sector in January 2011, which is available on our website and in other formats on request.
At present, there are five locations offering audio description:
· Event Cinemas, Parramatta, Sydney
· Hoyts Cinemas, Belconnen, Canberra
· Hoyts Cinemas, Erina, NSW
· Hoyts Cinemas, Carousel, Perth
· Tweed City Shopping Centre, South Tweed Heads NSW 
Information about session times can be obtained from www.yourlocalcinema.com.au  
A recent meeting of the ACAG was held on 25 May, which was also attended by Senator Jan McLucas, Parliamentary Secretary for Disabilities. The main purpose of the meeting was to seek an update on the current status of the roll-out plan. We are pleased to report that the major cinema chains have made progress with the aforementioned technical issues, with a new communiqué to be released in early June. This communiqué will also be made available on our website and on request.
The meeting provided an opportunity to provide feedback on issues that have been raised by members and clients. At this meeting, BCA raised concerns that individuals attending Event Cinemas in Parramatta were being asked to supply a credit card in order to secure use of a headset. We have been assured that this issue will be investigated promptly. 

As a result of the meeting, a decision was made to establish two sub working groups of ACAG, with the first group to focus on improved communication with people with vision and hearing impairments. John Simpson, National Manager, Audio Description service for Vision Australia, will be sitting on this group. The second working group will oversee the writing of policies and procedures which will govern the way that audio description and captioning are deployed on the ground in cinemas. Lauren Henley, our NSW Advocacy and Information Officer will be a representative on this committee. 

Be assured that we will keep you updated on the progress of this campaign. In the meantime, check out www.audiodescription.com.au to learn more about AD and contact us if you would like to share any feedback about your AD experiences.
Trial of AD on TV

DBCDE completed an investigation into access to electronic media in December 2010. This review examined current regulations for access by people with a hearing and/or vision impairment to electronic media, including captioning and audio description availability on free-to-air television, subscription television and film. The review also considered how to improve access to electronic media. The final report 'Access to Electronic Media for the Hearing and Vision-Impaired‘ contained 22 recommendations to improve audio description and caption levels in Australia on free-to-air and subscription television, film in cinemas, DVDs and audiovisual content on the internet. This report is available from DBCDE in a range of formats, including Braille.

One recommendation of the report proposed a technical trial of audio description on ABC1 in the second half of 2011, with 14 hours per day recommended during prime time. Regrettably, this was a typing error, with the report recently corrected to 14 hours per week. This trial was subject to funding approval. 

Unfortunately, no funding has been allocated by the Federal Government in the recently announced May 2011 budget. Blind Citizens Australia has written to Senator Conroy and Senator McLucas seeking their support to ensure that this trial can progress. We are also working closely with the disability sector to ensure that this remains on the radar.    
Quest to have Melatonin recognised under the Pharmaceutical Benefits Scheme (PBS) 
By Lauren Henley, NSW Advocacy & Information Officer

For many people who are blind or vision impaired, sleep doesn’t come easily. Perhaps you yourself can relate to having a disturbed sleep pattern and feeling fatigued during the day. There is an explanation for this, as some of you may already know. 

Melatonin is a hormone which is produced by the body in response to light passing through the retina, which plays a major role in regulating the sleep/wake cycle. In a person who is totally blind or severely vision impaired however, this hormone cannot be produced by the body in the same way that it would be otherwise. This results in the body’s inability to regulate sleep correctly, which can have far reaching implications for the individual.

Thanks to the pharmaceutical industry, there is a solution to this problem that has proven successful for many sufferers.   Countless studies have been undertaken on the effectiveness of oral melatonin in treating sleep/wake disturbances in people who are blind – all with positive results. Many of our members are also a testimony to the success of this drug and have provided us with some extremely valuable feedback on their own personal experiences.

Whilst oral melatonin can be prescribed by a general practitioner, it is still far from the reach of many people due to its high cost; with a year’s supply costing as much as $900. 

Blind Citizens Australia recognises and is committed to addressing the increased prevalence of sleep disorders amongst people who are blind or vision impaired. It is our belief that our members and other members of the vision impaired community who may benefit from this medication should have access to it, regardless of their financial status. As noted by one of our members:

“It is essential in my view for people's sense of wellbeing, not to mention their productivity levels if we really have to comment on its economic benefits! But it is true that being alert throughout the day makes the world of difference and it's something that most of us take for granted.”

I am currently undertaking work in my role with Blind Citizens Australia to advocate for oral melatonin to be recognised under the Pharmaceutical Benefits Scheme. Achieving this goal will lead to both a significant reduction in the price of the medication and an increase in the number of people who are able to access and benefit from it.

Note: As with any medication, melatonin may not be for everyone. If you are having ongoing difficulties with sleep and feel that you may benefit from this medication, schedule an appointment to discuss it with your doctor.

Australian Disability Parking Scheme Update

Editor’s note: The following information has been provided to us by the Department of Families, Housing, Community Services and Indigenous Affairs (FaHCSIA).

The establishment of an Australian Disability Parking Scheme by the Federal Government aims to harmonise existing disability parking permit schemes which exist in state and some local government jurisdictions around Australia. On 4 June 2010, Disability Ministers agreed to final recommendations regarding the scheme, including the roll- out of the national Australian Disability Parking Permit and the implementation of new national eligibility criteria and national minimum standards for disability parking concessions. Disability Ministers commended these matters to State and Territory Roads / Transport Ministers for their endorsement.

States and Territories other than Victoria have now completed their roll-out of the Australian Disability Parking Permit to current permit holders.

States and Territories will introduce the national minimum standards and national eligibility criteria when they are able to complete the necessary changes to their local laws and regulations. In the meantime, the existing eligibility arrangements will continue to apply. The Victorian Government is considering how best to implement the scheme in Victoria.

National eligibility criteria for a permit:
(i) You are unable to walk and always require the use of a wheelchair; OR

(ii) Your ability to walk is severely restricted by a permanent medical condition or disability; OR

(iii) Your ability to walk is severely restricted by a temporary medical condition or disability.

Whether an applicant meets the national eligibility criteria will be based on a core nationally consistent functional assessment undertaken as part of the application process developed by each State and Territory agency responsible for parking. People who are blind will continue to be specifically recognised in the ACT, NSW and Tasmania.

National minimum parking concessions:
Australian Disability Parking Permit holders can park in reserved parking spaces showing the International Symbol of Access and can receive concessions in most public parking spaces where the sign or meter shows specific time limits. Permit holders should check the arrangements for parking in private car parks as these may vary. The national minimum parking concessions include:

· where the time limit on the permissive parking sign is up to but not including 30 minutes, the permit holder will receive 30 minutes;

· where the time limit on the permissive parking sign is from 30 minutes up to one (1) hour, the permit holder will receive two (2) hours; and

· where the time limit on the permissive parking sign is over one (1) hour, the permit holder will receive twice the signposted limit.

The national minimum standards for disability parking concessions give States and Territories the flexibility to provide additional concessions to meet the needs of local permit holders.  All Australian Disability Parking Permit holders will therefore need to check the local rules for parking and obey all other road and parking conditions. For more information, visit www.disabilityparking.gov.au.

Update on Tram Accessibility Considerations
By Joy Yeardsley, Victorian Advocacy & Information Officer
The Department of Transport (DoT) recently trialled two different tram designs for Melbourne’s new tram fleet.  Volunteers who used mobility aids such as wheelchairs, white canes or dog guides provided feedback on which tram design was considered most accessible. The participants in the test session were tasked with crossing a test rig with mock level access tram stop and platform. The two floor options varied in the angle of boarding and space available on board. 
Observations of the process and feedback from participants will be used to determine the most accessible design. The DoT also held a forum on 29 March to present initiatives to improve accessibility which included presentations from the Minister for Public Transport and DoT representatives. The following information was presented:

Melbourne’s Tram System

Melbourne has the largest tram system in the world, with patronage increasing year upon year since the early 1990s. 14 of the 56 traffic lanes into inner Melbourne have tramlines. Unlike a number of other large cities, Melbourne does not have a significant underground mass transit network. Existing road space must be utilised effectively by moving more people rather than more vehicles.

A Tram Stop Location Review looked at stops located at 300m, 400m and 500m apart to consider connectivity to other transport services, how many people use that stop and nearby services such as medical centres, libraries etc.

Further work will be carried out involving councils, VicRoads and others.

The DoT intends to upgrade tram stops and provide level access through accessible (low floor) trams that comply with the Disability Discrimination Act (DDA) 1992. Since 2001, 315 level access tram stops have been constructed. There are, however, 1770 tram stops on the network.

Easy Access Tram Stops can be fitted to narrower road cross sections. Easy Access Stops:
· Operate on four lane, undivided roads, with tram lanes
· Operate on arterial roads in 60km/h speed limit environments
· Provide level access for passengers moving between the kerb and at least one accessible door on low floor trams

Easy Access Stops have less impact on on-street parking and maintain the traffic carrying capacity of the road.

Easy Access Stop Off-Road Trials - July 2010
Testing was undertaken with differing ramp gradients and for all road users, including bicycles, large trucks, motorcycles and buses.

Easy Access Stops are currently being developed on two On-Road Demonstration Projects at Macarthur Street, Melbourne, proposed for construction August 2011 and Bridge Road, Richmond, proposed for construction February 2012.

There are many technical/ road space allocation issues associated with the development of easy access stops; there remain many site-specific issues that will need to be managed on a case-by-case basis.

At the same forum, the DoT presented details of the Combino Tram Gap Eliminator designed to bridge the gap between the tram floor and a level access tram stop. The tram gap eliminator would make it easier for wheelchair users and others to board and alight. The actual product is bright yellow for higher visibility. A foam copy is presently fitted to a tram to test whether the footplate hits any tram stops as it travels. The real product is currently being manufactured and will be fitted onto one tram for a three-month trial shortly. There are plans to fit the rest of the fleet by the end of 2011. The footplate will be fitted to the double doors in the centre of the tram.

Keolis Downer Rail (KDR) has the contract to operate the tram franchise on behalf of the State for up to 15 years. Infrastructure including platforms and trams are still State owned. KDR and the State Government will work together to improve accessibility through State funded infrastructure changes. Yarra Trams will manage the work funded.

Contact Information:
For train, tram and bus information contact Metlink on www.metlinkmelbourne.com.au or 131 638. 

Yarra Trams www.yarratrams.com.au/ 
Customer Feedback 
1800 800 166

Department of Transport
www.transport.vic.gov.au/
Phone: (03) 9655 6666
Guidelines to assist communication with a person who has a SHI

By John Lee
Editor’s note: These Guidelines, including the NATO phonetic alphabet which is referred to in the article, can be accessed in full from www.shi.org.au/Assist-Communication-SHI.htm. John would welcome your suggestions and comments at john@lee-au.net. 

These guidelines are to assist communication with a person with a sight and hearing impairment (SHI) as opposed to a person who is DeafBlind.  We, who have a SHI generally have low or no vision and have impaired hearing, but have some level of hearing and the main form of communication is by way of interactive verbal aural speech. People who are DeafBlind generally use other forms of communication than interactive verbal aural speech. The use of the word ‘interactive’ is to indicate that the speech is sent and received, not just one way.   The guidelines below would not be appropriate for people who are DeafBlind, taking into account this distinction.

· Speak moderately slowly.

· Speak as clearly as possible. Do not slur or run your words together.  Use your vocal chords more than your breath in forming your words. 
· Try to speak at one tone level. That is, do not raise or lower the pitch of your voice. While speaking at a monotone is not very exciting to listen to, it greatly improves the comprehension for a person who has a hearing impairment.  

· Speak at a moderate and constant volume. Do not shout as this causes the words to be distorted and unclear.  

· Any other sounds that occur while you are speaking will make it very hard for a person with a hearing impairment to understand you, such as background noise, echoes or another person speaking while you are talking.   

· If you have repeated a word several times and the person with a hearing impairment still does not understand it, try to choose another word or phrase that means the same thing.

· If a person with a hearing impairment cannot understand one word you are saying, spell it out using the phonetic alphabet. While many people with a hearing impairment may not know the phonetic alphabet by usage, we all will become more familiar with it. If you use other words to try to spell out a word other than using the phonetic alphabet, this could cause a lot of confusion.
These guidelines also can be used to assist communication with a person who has a hearing impairment only. There is a lot here to remember and understand, and we realistically cannot expect perfection, but the more we practice these techniques, the more we all will find it easier. Also many of these techniques can be generally useful for better communication for everyone.  
Hopefully all individuals and organisations particularly community service provider organisations become aware of these guidelines and use them.

Do I or do I not sign? 

By Jody Holdback, National Advocacy Officer 

When you are faced with a document to sign, the questions you may ask yourself include 
· Do I have to sign as a person who is blind or vision impaired? 

· Is it legal if I sign? 

· Am I held accountable if the person won’t read me the information in the document? 

· Am I accountable if the person reads me the wrong information? 

· If I am asked to witness some work and the work is incomplete, does that mean I am unable to have them come back to complete the work? 

These are all valid questions and ones to be concerned about. So what are the answers? The simple answer is in order to legally sign you have to visually witness what you are signing. However, this is not always possible. Therefore, an additional paragraph can be inserted at the end of the document to state the information has been read to you and that you understand it. This paragraph would then be signed by the person who read you the document, making them liable to read you the correct information. 

An example of an additional paragraph is: “I have read this document to the signatory in its entirety and he/she has indicated that they have understood the information contained within”, adding the reader’s name and signature. 

It needs to be clear that it represents the document in its entirety, because if it has been paraphrased, it is not what the document says but the reader’s interpretation. You will know by the content being read to you if it is the full document or a paraphrased version. 

However, it is a different situation when you are asked to visually witness work being undertaken or another person’s signature. If you can not visually see the work or signature you are unable to witness it, therefore making it illegal for you to sign. In this situation you would require a third person to witness the work and sign on your behalf. 

If you are unsure as to your rights as a person who is blind or vision impaired, please seek further advice before you sign.

Blind man drives car independently
Editor’s note: The full article is available from www.blinddriverschallenge.com titled ‘Blind man drives car independently’, 29 January 2011)

Daytona Beach, Florida (January 29, 2011): The National Federation of the Blind (NFB), the oldest and largest organisation of blind people in the nation, announced today that for the first time a blind individual has driven a street vehicle in public without the assistance of a sighted person. Mark Anthony Riccobono, a blind executive who directs technology, research, and education programs for the organisation, was behind the wheel of a Ford Escape hybrid equipped with nonvisual technology and successfully navigated 1.5 miles of the road course section of the famed track at the Daytona International Speedway.

The historic demonstration was part of pre-race activities leading up to the Rolex 24 at Daytona this morning. Mr.  Riccobono not only successfully navigated the several turns of the road course but also avoided obstacles, some of which were stationary and some of which were thrown into his path at random from a van driving in front of him. Later he successfully passed the van without collision. The Ford Escape was equipped with laser range-finding sensors that conveyed information to a computer inside the vehicle, allowing it to create and constantly update a three-dimensional map of the road environment. The computer sent directions to vibrating gloves on the driver's hands, indicating which way to steer, and to a vibrating strip on which he was seated, indicating when to speed up, slow down, or stop.

Mr. Riccobono said: "The NFB's leadership in the Blind Driver Challenge™ has taken something almost everyone believed was an impossible dream and turned it into reality. It was thrilling for me to be behind the wheel, but even more thrilling to hear the cheers from my blind brothers and sisters in the grandstands - today all of the members of the NFB helped drive us forward.  It is for them and for all blind Americans that the National Federation of the Blind undertook this project to show that blind people can do anything that our sighted friends and colleagues can do as long as we have access to information through nonvisual means. Today we have demonstrated that truth to the nation and the world."

The NFB Blind Driver Challenge™ is a research project of the National Federation of the Blind Jernigan Institute - the only research and training facility on blindness operated by the blind. The Jernigan Institute challenged universities, technology developers, and other interested innovators to establish NFB Blind Driver Challenge (BDC) teams, in collaboration with the NFB, to build interface technologies that will empower blind people to drive a car independently.  The purpose of the NFB Blind Driver Challenge™ is to stimulate the development of nonvisual interface technology.  

What would you change? 

By Robyn Gaile, Executive Officer 
On March 30, while being assisted by a Qantas Meet & Assist attendant, I was asked a fabulous question. I had been in Canberra all day attending an Australian Blindness Forum meeting about the National Disability Insurance Scheme with other blindness sector representatives.
  

When my Meet & Assist attendant asked me how my day was, I gave a glib remark to the effect of "Well, we're not going to change the world immediately but I'm confident we'll eventually get somewhere". To that she replied, "If you could change one thing so that the lives of blind people were improved immediately, what would that be?".
 

I said that I would want universal access in the design and development of technologies and IT systems. This would immediately enhance the lives of people who are blind or vision impaired. It would mean that our employment opportunities would be greatly enhanced, students would have greater immediate access to course materials, we'd be able to access Medicare queues with greater ease, we'd be able to fill in online forms and supermarket self service checkouts and the list goes on. 
If I could have a second wish, it would be that international copyright law would be amended so that there is greater access across international borders to texts in accessible formats. 

I posted this to our BCA email lists and asked our members: How would you answer this question? 
One of our members noted that it was simple: a full return of sight. Numerous members expressed their desire for community awareness “so even the very young and the very old have an understanding of how able we are”. A younger member took this further and explained:
“My number one wish would be that all the constructions, labels and stigmas attached to vision impairment and other disabilities disappeared and hence all disabled people are treated as able and intelligent individuals, equally important and valuable members of society.”
“Disabled people would not be spoken to in condescending tones, not humiliated because of their disability, not thought to be inferior to able bodied people, not made to feel useless and wouldn’t have to pay for their disability, in the way of adaptive technology”. 

“For example, this would mean that all public places are accessible to everyone, in terms of physical access and also access to information such as printed materials, because it would be recognised that disabled people deserve the same rights as able bodied people. The same would go for education, employment, housing etc”. 

She went on to share the following story: “Today’s local paper contained an article, showing plainly how disabled people are viewed as less important citizens in society… The article went on to discuss how seven disabled toilets were available in certain places and if a disabled person needed these facilities they would first need to get a letter from their doctor or service provider proving disability and then they could purchase a key to use these toilets for $15. Able bodied people would never be expected to go to this much trouble and the expense.” 


One of our members supported this example noting:

“I was walking through a door at an office complex recently, using my cane and mini guide to get me to reception when two pairs of hands grabbed my arms and virtually dragged me to a chair. I dropped my cane and the papers I was delivering and in general made a spectacle of myself. I thanked the two men but explained it was best to ask first unless of course the person was about to step into a 10 foot hole.” This happened again on her return out of the door! Another member noted that to be taken “as an equal is a dream of mine” particularly as she once had full sight. 
Legislation around universal design in technology and what this looks like for ALL people with disability, including people who are deafblind, was one person’s wish. Another noted that she would change the “high prices we need to pay to get our adaptive technology” and “the fact that Braille seems not to be taught much now”. Another noted that it would be access to simple everyday things, like “being able to read lunch boards, street signs, building identifiers and public transport routes”. Accessible information, including in the built environment was important, such as “mighty large signage that everyone can see”, clear audible announcements, accessible buildings, acceptance of guide dogs and inclusive employment were also raised. 
One member noted that his wish was one that transcended all of his others and constituted “at least half of the issues we have in our everyday lives”. His wish was for a “society which placed far more importance on relationships and interdependence than we currently do”.


“All these self service check-outs and auto queuing facilities are designed to make us less reliant on others. I think that's a bad thing not only for people with disabilities, but for everyone! It sends a message to every person in our society that "unless you can achieve everything on your own, you're not valuable".


How would you answer this question? Write to Blind Citizens News and let us know! 
How Technology Helps
This section of Blind Citizens News features product reviews and experiences from our members. Tell us about your favourite piece of adaptive technology and how you incorporate its use into your daily life.
Editor’s note: Other than services provided by Blind Citizens Australia, BCA does not necessarily endorse or recommend services or products featured in this newsletter. 

Refreshable Braille display

By Jason White

Of the various adaptive technologies which I use and appreciate, I find a refreshable Braille display to be the one that has made the greatest difference to my daily work. Whether the task at hand is to write e-mail, edit a document, configure my computer or read complex texts associated with university research, refreshable Braille technology provides the means. Although a Braille display is useful for many purposes, I notice its benefits most while writing and editing text, and while reading difficult material that demands concentration and reflection.

Thanks to generous academic scholarships, I bought my first

Braille display in 1996. Until then, although I had used a

Perkins brailler and a Braille embosser, I had relied entirely on synthetic speech to access computers. Following the arrival of the Braille display, the quality of my writing improved, since I could now read the text that I was writing and manipulating, instead of merely listening to it. I wished that I had acquired a Braille display while still a secondary school student, recalling the added difficulty of writing assignments in French, mathematics and physics, among other subjects, using speech alone.

A further benefit of refreshable Braille, particularly evident in current products, is portability. With a Braille display and a laptop computer, a large collection of books and other documents is available to the finger tips. Add an Internet connection and the textual universe within reach of the Braille reader expands immeasurably, along with opportunities for communication and collaboration with others. Although refreshable Braille has its drawbacks, principally the cost of the equipment, which also needs occasional, expert maintenance to clean the cells after a few years of intensive use, the advantages are considerable.

To those who are considering an investment in this technology, my advice is the same as that given to me by a Braille display expert when I was first contemplating a purchase. Mount a personal fundraising campaign; take advantage of whatever sources of funding are legitimately available to you to overcome the barriers that otherwise make such equipment unaffordable. I know of several extremely fortunate people who have obtained Braille displays at little or no cost. It does happen, though very rarely, except in countries where the cost of this equipment is borne by the government.

There is also a role for organisations such as BCA in encouraging policies that would make this wonderful technology more affordable.

Where there’s a Will, there’s a way 

Jeffrey Blyth Foundation

The late Hugh Jeffrey was a founding member of BCA. He had a dream of setting up a foundation with the sole function of financially supporting and sustaining BCA. In the 1990’s, Hugh Jeffrey and David Blyth were recipients of the Herohachi Award from Japan which included one million yen, the equivalent of $1500. With additional funds from Hugh Jeffrey, Hugh and David founded the Jeffrey Blyth foundation. The Trust Deed of the Jeffrey Blyth Foundation requires that there are four trustees. The trustees are David Blyth, Ashley Blyth, Ian Paul and Michael Simpson. 

· David Blyth is a founding Director of BCA and our immediate past-President. 

· Ian Paul is a retired Westpac Bank Manager. He has been instrumental in advising the Jeffrey Blyth Foundation to invest with the view to establish an income. 

· Michael Simpson is a past BCA President and remains a passionate supporter of our work. 

· Ashley Blyth, David’s son, is an Account Manager with the National Australia Bank. 

The Trust Deed of the Jeffrey Blyth Foundation states that the sole purpose of the foundation is to raise funds for the work of Blind Citizens Australia. In addition they are committed to providing a minimum of 50% of their annual income to BCA. 

At our 2010 Annual General Meeting, David Blyth reported that the foundation generated $22,000 of income this year. Therefore they were able to provide BCA with $12,000 for the 2009 – 2010 financial year.

The Jeffrey Blyth Foundation currently has a capital of $400,000. This income has primarily been generated from investments in the stock market. It has also been made possible through the bequests of BCA members and friends. 

Hugh Jeffrey has a life interest on his estate; therefore on the passing of his wife, Allison, the Foundation will receive $350,000. 

If you have a belief in BCA, think about us when you are making your Will. No matter how young or old you are, it’s important that you have a Will. If all of us considered making a bequest in our Wills of 5% to BCA, it would only be a few years before BCA could become self funding. That’s a dream we must all have, one day we will not need financial support from agencies and the Government. We can be truly independent and self supporting. 

You can help by making a bequest in your Will. Please include Blind Citizens Australia in your Will by using the following wording:

“I give to Blind Citizens Australia the sum of (include sum both in words and figures) free from all duties or other taxes, whether State or Federal.”

A synthesised last word

By Greg Madson

In September 2011, I will have ticked off 10 years working at the University of Western Australia (UWA); for me, a stimulating, rewarding and diverse workplace. I am part of that diversity. Retinitis Pigmentosa reduced my sight to a point where I have embraced blindness over the past 20 years.
Work goes on though! The job puts me at the point of contact for two centres; the Centre for Legumes in Mediterranean Agriculture and the Future Farm Industries CRC. Duties include front end contact, administrative support and generally keeping the CRC wing at FNAS running smoothly.  

Largely I depend on good access to UWA’s computer based intranet, and access to the outside world via the internet. To do this I use what is known as a screen reading program; in particular a software package called “Job Access with Speech” or more commonly known as JAWS.  Using keyboard commands to navigate around applications, the software, using synthetic speech, voices what is on the computer screen. This gives me access to the information I need to do the job. 
Reading printed material is sometimes a bit of a barrier; getting around that with the use of another software package, “Kurzweil”, a text to speech scanning program, allowing me to scan and read printed material, again via a synthesised voice. For example, I use it to scan, read and distribute the mail for the two centres. Apart from those two software packages, my faithful Braillenote notetaker and a bit of Braille labelling around the office, that is pretty much it for adaptive equipment.  

I do have an assistant, my guide dog Nicholas. Nicholas has been with me about 6 months now. Nicholas is my second guide dog; and still learning the trickier skills of good guiding. Our 3km walk into work each day is nice training. He is really coming along, apart from a bit of dog distraction; and sometimes he gets mixed up and thinks he is a guard dog and not a guide dog. He has certainly given a few people a fright with his loud booming bark as they casually walk past the office door. 

Getting around campus with a new guide dog can be a bit of a challenge. The big wide walkways sometimes confuse a guide dog looking for a logical path of travel. Trying to pick up clues as to where to turn off, and give Nicholas some guidance for the first couple of trips on a new route, takes a fair bit of focus and reliance on environmental cues. The direction of the breeze, taking bearings from the sounds of air conditioning units on buildings and picking up pedestrian flows via the sound of chatter and laughter as various groups walk by, all come into play. Recently, what was to be a quick 15 minute walk to the Guild Village, turned into a two hour discovery tour to all parts of the university.

Pollock, my previous guide dog, spent just about his entire working life at UWA and knew exactly where we were going, probably before I’d even decided where. He did have 10 years experience under his collar. Sadly Pollock passed away in February; His ashes are scatted beneath the paving of a new seating area in front of the CRC wing, Faculty of Natural and Agricultural Sciences.

Outside of work, I keep busy volunteering for various disability agencies, sitting on the boards of People with Disability WA, Association for the Blind of WA, Blind Citizens Australia, Blind Citizens WA, Ministerial Advisory Council on Disability and the Equity and Diversity Advisory Committee at UWA. 

Knowledge gathered whilst on these boards and advisory councils gives me an opportunity to pass on information on barriers faced by people with disability, and feed it into the university’s own knowledge base through the Equity and Diversity Advisory committee. In turn, this improves access to UWA and its facilities so everyone can enjoy their UWA experience.

Tips and Tricks
Cleaning the bathroom

To remove mould use

· Antibacterial soap with a soft scrubbing brush which works well to kill mould spores on walls and shower curtains. The best killer of mould is half a teaspoon of oil of cloves to 1 litre of water. Put it into a spray bottle, spray the surface and leave for 20 minutes. Wipe the surface clean, then re-spray and leave it for 24-48 hours for the mould spores to die and drop off.

· To remove mould from soft furnishings, canvas and outside areas (where the salt won't end up in the garden), mix one kilo of ordinary house salt into one bucket of water. Wash the affected surface, wait until the salt crust forms and brush off with a broom.

Cleaning tips using vinegar

· For laundry, use half the recommended amount of laundry wash, add to that 1-2 tablespoons of bicarb of soda, then in the rinse compartment add one quarter cup vinegar. Towels come out fantastically fluffy and really fresh smelling.
Websites for tradies
Both www.servicecentral.com.au and www.quotify.com.au are websites which assist consumers to locate local trade people and other professional services. Both websites are user friendly and work well with screen reading software. 

QUOTIFY allows you to click on the kind of service you require, say removalists, then complete a simple online form to provide more details of your requirements. You will then receive an email with the contact details of three suppliers/services in your local area that best match your needs. You can wait for them to contact you, or you can contact them directly. 
QUOTIFY then follows up the next day via email to check if you are satisfied with the match and if you have been contacted. 
Both services are free of charge for consumers. 

If you have any tips and tricks you would like to share with other members please send them to us by the below date. The tips and tricks in this newsletter have been gathered from the BCA-L and Womentalk email lists. 

How to send your contribution to Blind Citizens News

Your contributions to BCA News are welcome. The deadline for contributions for the next edition (December 2011) of Blind Citizens News is Friday 14 October 2011. 
Contributions may be submitted in Braille, print, audio disk or electronic format. It is preferred that electronic format contributions are provided in Word in Arial 16 point font. Send email contributions to bca@bca.org.au and make sure you write ‘BCA News contribution’ in the subject line. For all other format contributions, please send the document to the BCA National Office at the mailing address provided at the end of this newsletter.

Donations to BCA

We would like to thank all members who have generously donated to BCA recently. If you would like to make a donation to BCA, but find it difficult filling out forms you may like to call the National Office on 1800 033 660 and donate over the phone using your credit card.

Tune into New Horizons

Have you been listening to New Horizons, our weekly radio program? It is broadcast on RPH stations throughout Australia, and is available on a range of community radio stations.

Join Scott Nixon each week to hear the latest news, views and information about BCA and other relevant information for people who are blind or vision impaired. New Horizons broadcast times and RPH station details are provided below.

You can also listen to New Horizons over the Internet; you will need a PC with a sound card and a media player such as Windows Media Player, Real Player or Winamp. Log on to the BCA website at www.bca.org.au and click onto the ‘listen to New Horizons’ link.

You can also listen to New Horizons on ACB Radio Main Stream each Thursday.

Blind Citizens Australia thanks:
Audio-Read for providing web space for storage of the New Horizons programs. Audio-Read are developers of a secure digital multicast system and patented portable Audio Navigator for the delivery and playback of digital audio.

New Horizons is recorded in the studios of Vision Australia Radio in Kooyong, Victoria. We thank Vision Australia for generously providing studio time and resources to BCA.

By the way, did you know that all of us involved in putting the program together are blind or vision impaired? At the time of putting this edition of Blind Citizens News together, we have just recorded program 195 of New Horizons. 

New Horizons Radio Broadcast Schedule

· Adelaide, 5RPH 1197 kHz
9.15 PM Wednesday
Repeated 6.00pm Friday 

· Brisbane, 4RPH 1296 kHz
1.30 PM Thursday;
Repeated 8.00 PM Thursday

· Canberra, 1RPH 1125 kHz
9.15 AM Tuesday; 
repeated 8.00 PM on Tuesday and again at 9.30 AM on Saturday

· Hobart, 7RPH 864 kHz and Launceston
2.15 PM Saturday;
Repeated 3.00 PM Monday

· Melbourne, 3RPH 1179 kHz and Vision Australia Radio regional stations
4.45p.m. Wednesday
repeated 6.30 PM Sunday

· Perth, 6RPH 990 kHz
10.30 am Friday;
Repeated 6.30 pm Sunday

· Sydney, 2RPH 1224 kHz
2.00 pm Saturday;
Repeated 3.00 pm Monday

PAGE  
45

